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FINDING THOMAS HARDY

VAL WEEDON

Introduction

The quest to confirm rumours that my family are related to Thomas
Hardy has been a burning ambition of mine for a very long time, but my
research only started in earnest a few years ago. The reason I had left it
so long was due to other distractions: raising a family and following my
own career path as a writer among them. There was also the problem of
not really knowing where to start or how to carry out ancestry research.
Finally, the internet, a local Family History class, and television
programmes like “Who Do You Think You Are?’ all made it possible
for me to take the necessary steps to find out once and for all if Thomas
Hardy 1s indeed a relative of mine. It has been an interesting journey, full
of obstacles, twists, and turns. Not only did I uncover the truth, but I also
discovered some fascinating and amusing facts along the way.

Rumours

Since I was quite young there had been various comments about Thomas
Hardy. I was probably about eight years old, certainly in my primary
school years, when I first heard his name mentioned. I remember a
conversation between my mother and her sister, my aunt, about the
likeness of one of my brothers, Eric, to a Thomas Hardy. I was intrigued
to find out who this “Thomas’ was, but only during my teenage years did
I find out that he had been a famous writer and that he may be related
to us. My mother explained that she remembered visiting the Hardy
family home in the West Country as a young child. She hoped 1t would
be a place where she would live one day because 1t was so beautiful and
boasted watercress beds, which she loved. Watercress became a favourite
vegetable of hers and it would often be included in the Sunday teatime
salads that she was well known for.

My mother was born in 1921, so she would have been quite young
when she made that journey to Dorset. As Thomas Hardy died in 1928,
she was probably no more than about 7 years old. There 1s a possibility
that she also accompanied her family from south London to attend
Hardy’s funeral, since some family members are known to have been
there. Sometime in the 1990s, I wrote to the Thomas Hardy Society
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I told them of my intention to find out the truth about our famous relative
but explained how I was struggling to find out where to start. Most of
the family members that would have still been alive during Hardy’s time
were no longer with us. This included my mother and all her siblings.
Then one of my second cousins alerted me to some items her grandparents
(my uncle and his wife) had come across when carrying out their own
research into our family tree during their retirement years.

The items included a birth certificate for my maternal grandfather, his
marriage certificate, and a photo of my maternal great-grandmother and
great-grandfather (see Figure 1). These documents proved invaluable.
The photograph was particularly useful as it had handwritten notes,
describing who was in the photo and a list of their children’s names.
Under the photo of my great-grandmother, an inscription reads: ‘Caroline
Granma Floyd, Nee Hand of Piddletown, Dorset, cousin of Thomas
Hardy’. The photo 1s dated 1889. The inscription under the photo of my
great grandfather states: ‘Thomas Floyd, grandad’. Again, whilst the
photograph wasn’t official confirmation of my family link 1t still gave
me some leads to help take the next step forward. My mother’s maiden
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